
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, APRIL 12, 2022 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, April 12, 2022, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen Jon Betts, Tommy Probst,  Brent Smith,   and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.
There was absent:  Alderman Gardner.
There were also present: Piara Wilson, Municipal Clerk; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney; Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager; Pam Middleton, Executive Assistant to the Mayor; and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderwoman Demby.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the regular meeting of March 8, 2022, were approved with no changes.  The motion for approval of the minutes was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present.  
The Mayor then opened the floor for public comments on current agenda  items.  There being no comments, the Mayor, noting that fact, closed the floor for public comments on current agenda items.
Prior to addressing Agenda  Item No. 1, the Mayor advised the Board that, for the first time, he is asking that two agenda items be added to the agenda.  The first item is a request by Mrs. Sheila McFarland to approve a Memorandum of Understanding with the Red River Delta Law Enforcement Agency to oversee obtaining a grant for $997.00 for the Vidalia Police Department.  The Mayor  then indicated that a motion to add that agenda  item is required and asked for that motion.  Motion was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present, to add Agenda Item A-1 as requested, and the vote was unanimous by those present.  The Mayor  then recognized Mrs. McFarland to speak to the Board.  Mrs. McFarland explained to the Board that Red River Delta will apply for a grant of $997.00 to be used for equipment for the Police Department and that a Memorandum of Understanding will need to be signed by the Mayor in order to have them process the grant application.  Then the Mayor explained to the Board the highlights of the Memorandum of Understanding and possible Cooperative Endeavor Agreement between the Town and Red River Delta which would need to be signed by him.  There being no further discussion or questions, the Mayor asked for a motion.  The motion was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Betts, to approve the Memorandum of Understanding and possible Cooperative Endeavor Agreement between the Town and Red River Delta concerning the grant application.  The vote thereon was unanimous by those present.  The Mayor then addressed the next agenda item to be added and  explained that this would be a Memorandum of Understanding between the Town and the Concordia  Learning Center.  The Mayor then asked for a motion to add this item to the agenda.   A motion was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, to add the agenda item A-2 as requested.  The vote thereon was unanimous by those present.  The Mayor then asked Mrs. Williams to come to the podium and address the Board.  Mrs. Williams indicated that she is applying for a grant which would be used in connection with several schools in the Parish and particularly the Vidalia Lower Elementary and the Vidalia High School.  She indicated that in connection with the application of the grants to those schools, she would be asking for assistance from the Town for such things as supplying guards to take the children from the Elementary School to the Library for instance, or if the High School would be going on a field trip somewhere to provide escorts for those purposes.  The Mayor then thanked Mrs. Williams and explained to the Board again what the request is being made for.  He asked for questions or comments from the Board and there being none, he asked for a vote.  A motion was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Smith, to authorize the Mayor to sign the Memorandum of Understanding, as presented, and the vote in favor of the adoption was unanimous by those present.  The Mayor then thanked the Board for allowing him to add those agenda  items and for approving them.  He then moved on to Agenda Item No. 1.

Agenda Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for February, 2022.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  She began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through February 28, 2022.  As usual, she reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   Mrs. Moak then advised that the Town revenues are under budget and that new royalty rates began  in January, which created a royalty of $2.7 million for the month.  She also advised that the Town is still working with FEMA to recover emergency work and debris removal costs caused by the 2021 winter storm.  She concluded by telling the Board that the Town has begun working on the budget for FY 2022-2023, and that it will be necessary to amend the budget due to unforeseen changes during the year.  The only funds which require amending of the General Fund and Special Revenue  Funds.  There being no questions or comments, the Mayor thanked Mrs. Moak for her usual thorough presentation.
Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The first application was by Joe Reynolds for “JOE-2 MECHANIC SHOP” at 1204 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The second application was by Bethani Douglas for “GEAUX  JOE, LLC” at 2008 Carter Street.  Ms. Douglas spoke in favor of the application.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The third application was by Jacqueline Jackson for “SMOKE STAXX” at 4010 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The fourth application was by James Helmes for “LPR-AUTO REPAIR” at 1910 Carter Street.  Mr. Helmes spoke in favor of the application.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The fifth application by Brenda Floyd for “THE BRANDIN’ IRON, LLC” at 1102 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  Application No. 6 was by Jessica Roberts for “PRETTY IN INK, LLC” at 4010 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The 7th application was by Jody Nichols for “MISS LOU FAMILY CARE” at 1648 Carter Street.  There being no comments or questions, on motion for approval by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The 8th application was by Dennis Cooper for “DC AG” at 903 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.

 Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote on approval of sign applications.  The first application was by Finance America D/B/A “Cash 2 U” at 1642 Carter Street, Suite 3, for a sign on the building and one on a pole as shown on the attached pictures.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The second application was by Brenda Floyd for a 10’ X 3’ sign to advertise “THE BRANDIN’ IRON” at 1102 Carter Street.  The sign will advertise the steak house as per the application and attached material,  The sign will be lighted.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  It was noted however that attached to the application was an application for a 2022 Class A beer permit and liquor permit A by Brenda Floyd for “THE BRANDIN’ IRON” at 1102 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.

 Agenda Item No. 4 was presentation on current millage issues for Town of Vidalia by Jeannie Archer, Concordia Parish Tax Assessor.  The Mayor began by explaining the need to discuss the current millage issues at this time and turned the floor over to Ms. Archer who made her presentation.  She said that currently the millage is set at 3.37 mills which brings in about $129,000.00 a year and is one of the lowest in the State, but to increase it to the maximum of 3.39 mills, would only increase the revenues by approximately $760.00.  After a brief discussion with no questions or comments, it was the consensus of the Board to keep the millage at its current level of 3.37 mills.  The Mayor thanked Ms. Archer for her presentation.


Agenda  Item No. 5 was Board discussion and vote to set millage being levied to accept millage being levied on the 2022 tax roll on all property subject to taxation by the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana.  The Mayor again reiterated the need to accept the millage at this time and after a short discussion, a motion to keep the millage at the current 3.37 mills was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and the roll call vote was as follows:  YEAS:  Alderman Betts, Alderwoman Demby, Alderman Probst and Alderman Smith.  NAYS:  NONE.  ABSENT:  Alderman Gardner.  The vote was 4 YEAS; no NAYS; one ABSENT.  The resolution was declared adopted.

(A COPY OF THE RESOLUTION ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF)


At this point, the Municipal Clerk recognized that Alderman Gardner had joined the meeting.


Agenda Item No. 6 was request to re-direct a portion of funds budgeted for Vidalia Port Development.  The Mayor then turned the floor over to Bryant Killen, Deputy Director of Vidalia Port who made a presentation to the Board.  Mr. Killen explained to the Board that the funds that had been budgeted for Vidalia Port Development and that there is, at this time, approximately $23,000.00 which is excess and will be funded by grants, and that is available for re-direction.  He indicated that it is the Vidalia Port’s request that they be allowed to re-direct $23,000.00 to making a matching portion of a $69,000.00 grant request.  Following his presentation, there were no questions or comments, and on motion of Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried, the motion to re-direct the funds was approved.


Agenda Item No.7 was presentation regarding possible projects to address litter and other related issues throughout the Town.  The Mayor began by announcing that Mr. John Roland, with the Vidalia Beautification Committee, had asked to be on the agenda and was here to speak about the matter about this issue but that this was a very good time for this as the Lt. Governor’s Office had just announced a “LOVE THE BOOT WEEK” of April 18-24, which is statewide litter removal project which most Towns would be asked to participate in and he intends to.  He stated that although he receives many good reports from people who come through Town and think we have a very clean Town, he knows that the Town needs cleaning up in other places and that we intend to do this.  The Mayor then turned the floor over to Mr. Roland for his presentation.  Mr. Roland made a short but empassioned plea to the Board and gave instances of where people just don’t care about what they do and that he believes that the Town would do well to have some sort of program to try and change people’s attitude about keeping the Town clean.  He says that there should be some sort of programs to instill pride in the townspeople and their Town and to change their attitudes about litter control.  After his presentation, the Mayor thanked him and indicated that the Town would like to get with the Beautification Committee and come up with some plans to do exactly what Mr. Roland was talking about.

Agenda Item No. 8  was presentation regarding setting up a mobile unit for cancer screenings.  The Mayor indicated that Myra Akers with Mary Bird Perkins Center could not make it and that he feels certain that she will re-schedule in the future.  He also encouraged all to get their cancer screenings.

Agenda  Item No. 9 was Board discussion and vote to approve renewal of contract for Municipal Membership with Air Med Care Network (AIR EVAC)  providing emergency air lift services for Town of Vidalia residents.  The Mayor announced the purpose of the item and then turned the floor over to Mr. Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager, who is familiar with all of the aspects of the service.  Mr. LaSyone then made a thorough presentation about how the ambulance and air evac service works; who is covered by it and who is not; and the various ways for paying for services.  Following his presentation, the Mayor thanked him for his efforts in making the presentation.  There being no questions or comments from the Board, the Board asked for a motion to approve the renewal of the contract.  A motion to approve the renewal of the AIR EVAC contract, as presented was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried.

Agenda  Item No. 10 was introduction of an Ordinance to declare the malapportionment status of the current districting plan of the election districts of the Town of Vidalia utilizing the population data from the 2020 Federal Decennial Census.  The Mayor began by explaining the need for the Ordinance.  Following his explanation, there being no comments, he formally introduced the Ordinance.  

(A COPY OF THE ORDINANCE IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF)

Agenda  Item No. 11 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Resolution authorizing the Town of Vidalia to terminate its 457 Retirement Plan in accordance with the amendment to terminate.  After announcing Agenda Item No. 11, the Mayor turned the floor over to City Manager, Jay LaSyone, who explained the reasons for wishing to terminate the 457 Plan.  Following his explanation, after short discussion, it was moved by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried, that the Resolutions contained in the “Confirmation of Action” document, as presented at the meeting and Amendment to Terminate the City of Vidalia 457 Plan, as presented at the meeting, be executed by the appropriate parties.

Agenda Item 12 was presentation and Board discussion on annual backflow inspections and associated costs.  After announcing Agenda Item No 12, the Mayor briefly spoke on the annual backflow inspections and then turned the floor over to Mr. Cornell Lewis, Water Department Supervisor, who explained the annual backflow inspections and associated cost at length and indicated that it was his opinion that the Town should take over making those inspections, as he is a qualified inspector, which would save the customers and the Town what he believed would be significant monies in the future.  Following a short discussion between the Mayor, the Board and Mr. Lewis, it was the consensus of the Board that they would table this matter and research to determine how to structure the Town taking over responsibilities of doing the backflow inspections and assessing the cost.
Agenda Item No. 13 was Board discussion and vote on approval of new hire for Vidalia Police Department; Latoya Corey – Full time dispatcher.  The Mayor turned the floor over  to Officer Frankie Carroll who explained the Police Department’s need to hire Latoya Corey as a full time dispatcher.  Following a short discussion concerning training, a motion to approve the new hire of Latoya Corey as full time dispatcher was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried.


Agenda Item No. 14 was Board vote on approval to enter Executive Session regarding issues related to possible litigation.  After explaining the need to have a motion passed to enter into Executive Session, the motion to enter into Executive Session was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried.  The Mayor and Board then entered into Executive Session and exited the meeting room.


Agenda Item No. 15 was Board vote on approval to exit Executive Session.  On returning to the meeting room from Executive Session, motion was made by Alderman Gardner to exit Executive Session, which was seconded by Alderman Smith and unanimously carried.  The Mayor and Board then resumed the regular meeting.


Agenda Item No. 16 was adjournment.  After resuming the regular meeting, the Mayor noted that no formal action was taken in the Executive Session and that there were no further agenda items and asked for a motion to adjourn.  A motion to adjourn was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried.  As the motion passed, the meeting was adjourned. 

___/s/ Piara Wilson___________________      __/s/ Buz Craft_________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer


The following resolution was offered by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst:

RESOLUTION 

A RESOLUTION SETTING MILLAGE BEING LEVIED ON THE 2022 TAX ROLL ON ALL PROPERTIES SUBJECT TO TAXATION BY THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA.





MILLAGE


General Alimony


                         3.37 mills

BE IT RESOLVED that the property administrative officials of the Parish of 

Concordia, State of Louisiana, be and they are hereby empowered, authorized, and directed to spread said taxes, as hereinabove set forth, upon the assessment roll of said Parish for the year 2022 and that the tax herein levied shall become a permanent lien and privilege on all property subject to taxation as herein set forth, and the collection thereof shall be enforceable in the manner provided by law.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the foregoing Resolution was called for a vote on the adoption thereof, and the vote was recorded as follows:

YEAS:  Aldermen Betts, Probst, Smith and Alderwoman Demby.

NAYS:    NONE.

ABSTAINING:   NONE.

ABSENT:   Alderman Gardner.

And the resolution was declared adopted on this the 12th day of April, 2022.

___/s/ Piara Wilson___________________      __/s/ Buz Craft_________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR

ORDINANCE NO. ____

AN ORDINANCE TO DECLARE THE MALAPPORTIONMENT

STATUS OF THE CURRENT DISTRICTING PLAN OF THE ELECTION DISTRICTS OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA UTILIZING THE POPULATION DATE FROM THE 2020 FEDERAL DECENNIAL CENSUS; AND OTHERWISE TO PROVIDE WITH RESPECT THERETO.

BE IT ORDAINED, BY THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA, in regular session, duly convened as the governing authority of said municipality, that:


WHEREAS, the TOWN OF VIDALIA  is elected from single member and multi-member districts;


WHEREAS, interposing the population data from the 2020 federal decennial census into the current districting plan for the TOWN OF VIDALIA discloses that there are districts within the current plan that exceed the acceptable population deviation under the principal of one-person-one-vote;


WHEREAS, Louisiana law requires the TOWN OF VIDALIA to declare whether its existing districting plan is malapportioned following a federal decennial census;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE TOWN OF VIDALIA THAT:


The current districting plan of single member and multi-member districts of the Town of Vidalia is malapportioned utilizing the population data from the 2020 federal decennial census, and the TOWN OF VIDALIA shall adopt a new districting plan for use in the next regularly scheduled election.


FURTHER BE IT ORDAINED THAT:


The TOWN OF VIDALIA authorizes and directs Strategic Demographics, LLC, to further proceed with crafting a redistricting plan.

The foregoing Ordinance was read and considered, section by section, and as a whole, and the vote thereon was as follows:


YEAS:   

NAYS:   


ABSTAINING:   


ABSENT:


WHEREUPON, the foregoing ordinance was declared to be duly adopted this ____ day of May, 2022, to be effective immediately.

___________________________________

______________________________

PIARA WILSON,  MUNICIPAL CLERK

BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR


